GRAHAM SCHOOL GOVERNING BOARD

FINANCE, RESOURCES AND PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

MEETING THURSDAY 19th MAY 2016

Governors present: Andy Sharp (Chair), Alan Banks, Honor Byford, Helen McEvoy (Headteacher), Marcus Towse
Others present: David Stewart (Clerk), Tracey Shaw (Business Manager).
MINUTES

	Minute

Number
	ITEM

	
	PART 1. PROCEDURAL

	40/15

	Election of Chair.
DS (Clerk) took the Chair following the resignation of David Royle (previous Chair) from the Governing Board.

Governors were asked for nominations for the position of Chair of the FRP. Honor Byford proposed Andy Sharp. This was seconded by Alan Banks. There were no other nominations. 
Resolved unanimously: That Andy Sharp be elected Chair of the FRP for the remainder of the academic year.



	41/15
	Apologies for absence.
There were no apologies for absence.


	42/15
	Declaration of interest.
There were no declarations of interest.


	43/15
	Minutes of the meeting of 11th February 2016.
The minutes of the meeting of 11th February 2016 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.


	44/15
	Matters arising from the minutes of 11th February 2016 not otherwise on the agenda.

There were no matters arising.


	
	PART 2. POLICY REVIEWS.

	45/15
	All policies listed below were sent to Governors prior to the meeting.

a) NYCC Anti Money Laundering Policy.
This policy had been in place since July 2011. Staff needed to be aware of what constituted money laundering. It was important that schools had financial controls in place and for staff to report any suspicious activity.  Examples would be unusually large cash payments, duplicate payments and an excessive number of refunds.
Resolved: That the NYCC Anti Money Laundering Policy be adopted
b) NYCC Counter Fraud Arrangements. Guidance for schools.

This policy was amended in April 2012. Schools must work within LMS procedures and rules. The guidance lays down the controls that have to be in place relating to management, procurement, income collection, staff appointments and payment, and school assets.
Resolved: That the NYCC Counter Fraud Arrangements Guidance be adopted.

c) Health & Safety Policy.

The school’s Health & Safety Policy is reviewed annually. The only difference from last year was that the names of the responsible members of staff had been amended to reflect changes in staff.
The policy was emailed to all staff and those with responsibilities were asked to confirm that their entry was correct.

Governor challenge: What happens if the responsible member of staff is absent?

It would be the responsibility of their second or the leading practitioner.

Governor challenge: How do you know that staff are fulfilling their responsibilities?
TS. Curriculum leaders are asked to fill in a questionnaire every term and return them to me. I chase up any problems.
Resolved: That the Health & Safety Policy be approved.

d) Charging, Remissions & Letting Policy.

This policy was reviewed annually. It set out the school’s position on charges, remissions and lettings.  The only difference from last year was the increase on 2015 prices by 2.2%. This would come into effect from September 2016.
Resolved: That the Charging, Remissions & Letting Policy be approved.

e) Pupil Premium Policy.

Members were reminded that the Committee’s role was to look at what the PP money was spent on (see 49/15 below) It was the role of the ASC and SWC to look at the impact of the measures. The PP Policy was a broad statement that was looked at annually.
Resolved: That The Pupil Premium Policy be approved:

f)  NYCC Induction Policy.

This policy was concerned with the induction of support staff. The school had now introduced a better induction checklist that covered general areas and,  where appropriate, specific job roles. This was linked to a probationary procedure.
Governors considered that as the probationary procedure was integral to staff induction it would be appropriate to defer approval until they had examined the probationary procedure.

Action: TS to send committee members details of the school’s probationary procedure for support staff.

g) NYCC Increments Policy.

This policy concerned support staff and linked increments in salary to attendance. It laid down the responsibilities of the manager and employee and clarified under what circumstances staff would / would not be awarded an increment.
Resolved: That the NYCC Increments Policy be adopted.



	
	PART 3. FINANCE

	46/15
	Budget Outturn 31/03/2016.
The Budget Monitoring Reports had been sent to Governors prior to the meeting. TS referred Governors to the summary report.
The in-year position at the end of the financial year was £203,564 which was significantly better than that predicted in the start budget (-£57,639). This was largely due to significant savings in expenditure.
The main variances from the submitted budget were as follows:
Income Variances:
Predicted total income had improved by £31,753

· The outturn of funds delegated by the LEA had varied by -£58,855. The Lead practitioner in maths had not been recruited therefore the income had been deferred. Excluded pupil costs were now £10,000 rather than the £ 4000 budgeted. The year7 catch-up funding had been coded elsewhere.
· Additional SEN / EHCP top-up funding had been received (£13,339). This was cost neutral with expenditure. 
· Other additional income of £79,802 had been realised from Summer School funding, staff absence and insurance claim income, bank interest and Income from school trips.
Expenditure Variances:
Expenditure had been less than predicted in most areas. The main areas were:
· Teaching staff (£57,405) Costs had been reduced due to vacancies not being filled and changes to contracts (part time etc) The cost of staff increments was less than anticipated, however this was offset to a degree by supply staff costs.
· Supply staff. Costs overall were up (-£33,233) Cover for vacant posts and intervention cover had led to the increase, however the school had secured around £94,000 from the staff absence scheme which had produced a net profit of £30,000. The scheme only covered absences after 16 days and maternity cover.
· Savings had been made to Teaching staff support costs (£37,367) and admin /clerical costs (£8,221). This was largely due to vacant posts still to be filled.
· Supply & Services (£55,979)

· Learning Resources (£68,257). £ 20,000 was to be carried forward into this year.
· Premises (£21,651). Savings had been made following resolution of the gas bills which were now up to date. Water cost was now lower following the repair of a leak. There were however additional costs relating to insurance works etc.
Capital Variances:
This showed a variance of £85,627 from the submitted budget. This had resulted in a balance of £277,000 being carried forward to next year. Some of this was due to the deferment of capital projects, such as the update of buildings, IT resources and the renewal of the school mini bus.



	47/15
	Start Budget 2016/17 and Forecasts.
Data relating to the start budget and forecasts had been sent to Governors prior to the meeting.
Governors were reminded that the funding for 2016/17 was based on the number of students on roll in October 2015 (1127). The numbers forecast for pupils coming up to Graham were based on primary school figures, however they were not accurate because parents had to make preferences for their children or they might move out of area
Funding had also dropped because top up money from Raincliffe and Graham’s Federation had ceased, and there had been changes in SEN funding.
Governor challenge: How does it look for first preferences?
So far they are up on last year. We will have to wait until September.
The Revenue Financial Forecast indicated that a substantial balance had been brought forward this year, (£1.4 m). There would still be a small positive balance of £45,000 by 2017/18. However if the current income and expenditure forecasts remained unchanged there would be a substantial deficit of -£656,500 by 2018/19.
The greatest proportion of expenditure was on staff. The figures in the start budget included all the on-costs - pension and national insurance contributions as well as an assumption about wage rises. 
Teacher levels would be maintained but they were looking to reductions in support staff costs from September. Supply staff costs would be reduced.

Governor challenge: Why is the expenditure on SEN going down?
The EMS unit is moving to Briercliffe.
In terms of capital expenditure there were a number of projects going ahead this year, some of which had been carried forward. These included rectifying problems with the roof, renewal of the mini bus, IT equipment replacement, conversion of a classroom to a science lab and the possibility of upgrading the boys` toilets on the upper site. Expenditure on capital projects in 2017/18 and 2018/19 would be much less.
Governors recognised that the current forecast indicated an unsustainable position and that action had to be taken soon to bring the predicted deficit down. They had a duty over time to move towards a more balanced budget. 

Governors were advised by HM and TS that they were in discussions with the LA about a possible way forward. At the moment there was nothing definite to report but they were hopeful that they would receive some support from the LA. They would know more by the end of the summer term.

It was pointed out that the forecast represented a worst case scenario and almost certainly there would be the opportunity to save costs during the year. For 16/17 the school was very much solvent and there would still be a small surplus at the beginning of 17/18.
Resolved: That the Start Budget for the financial year 2016/17 be approved for submission to the LA.
Action: TS/HM to report back to future meeting on the outcome of discussions with the LA.



	48/15
	Supply Teacher Spend Analysis.
Data relating to supply costs had been sent to Governors prior to the meeting. This looked at the actual cost of supply cover for the years 13/14, 14/15 and 15/16 and provided a detailed breakdown of the estimated supply costs for 2016/17.

The total supply costs for all staff had gone from £661,098 in 13/14 to £508,621 in 15/16 and down to an estimated £325,350 for 16/17.
TS advised that the costs of supply in the breakdown were only a best estimate and were subject to change, depending on vacancies and absences. 


	49/15
	Pupil Premium / SEN Funding.

Details of the PP grant expenditure 2015/16 were sent to Governors prior to the meeting. This was included in a general statement about PP which had been on the school website since September.
The role of the FRP was to examine where and how the money was spent. Its impact was examined by the ASC and SWC
The PP grant was based on 472 pupils. The school had received £461,387 for 2016/17. This included an amount for Looked After Children. Looked After Children were funded termly and the school lost the funding if the student moved.
Governors need to be aware that the financial year and the academic year overlapped.


	50/15
	Upcoming NYCC / Statutory Reporting
No item for discussion


	51/15
	Upcoming Contract Renewals.
No item for discussion.



	
	PART 4. RESOURCES

	52/15
	Upcoming inspections and audits.
The LA had carried out a Health & Safety Audit of the Design & Technology Department in January 2016. The school had recently received the written report.

The Department had received a good audit score. The auditor was impressed with the work carried out by Emma Milligan, the Director of Learning. Of the 33 schools that had been inspected he stated that EM had carried out the most work and had had the most positive attitude to the issues raised. Most of the issues raised verbally at the time had already been dealt with.


	53/15
	Upcoming Remedial Action, replacement and refurbishment work.

Discussed under other agenda items.


	54/15
	Health & Safety risk assessments and mitigations
Details of reportable incidents from February to May were sent to Governors prior to the meeting.
The total number of accidents reported at the upper site were 29. Of these 7 had required a hospital visit.

There were a large number of accidents recorded for students on the lower site (144) but only three were reportable. Any first aid required was minor. 
Data was examined to see if there were any discernable trends but there did not seem to be any pattern.

Two “near misses” had been reported on the lower site involving a heater that had been left on and an exposed electric cable.
Across both sites there had been 5 racial ,2 homophobic and 5 bullying incidents reported. All had been dealt with in an appropriate manner.

The Premises Officer had reported that all the monitoring information was up to date.

Governor site visit.

AS advised that together with AB he had undertaken a site visit in March to look at the general condition of the buildings and the work that needed to be done. They had last carried out an inspection in May 2015. 

The latest visit showed that the general condition of the buildings had improved and there was much less sign of obvious wear and tear. Long standing problems such as leaks in the heating system and problems with leaking roofs had been dealt with. The school gave the overall impression of being well cared for.


	
	PART 5. PERSONNEL (Non-confidential)

	55/15
	Vacancies and recruitment process.
Details of both the current teaching staff structure and the updated non-teaching staff structure were circulated to Governors.
HM reported that staff had been asked to express interest in a one year fixed term contract to develop positive character strengths in students. There was a desire amongst staff to develop this area.

The school had been unsuccessful again in appointing a Leading Practitioner in Maths.

In the last week they had appointed teachers in PE, English and Science. A graduate had also been taken on to teach computer studies on a one year fixed contract.
There were 5 applicants for a position in MFL, which they were interviewing for next week.

However, science was still a concern due to the long term absence of the DOL. A second in science was also required.



	56/15
	Staff Training
Non-teaching support staff had undertaken key Health& Safety training in April covering such things as working from heights and manual handling.
Teaching staff had received training on restorative practice on the same day.


	
	PART 6. GENERAL

	57/15
	Governor Training.
DS reminded the meeting that details of the “Modern Governor” online training scheme had been circulated to Governors following the last FGB. There had been no feedback from Governors other than that they had difficulty in getting on to the site. 


	58/15
	Any other business
AS advised the meeting of the work of the Scarborough Teaching Alliance. The Alliance was based at Childhaven Nursery School and included nursery, primary, secondary and special schools. 
The STA provided school led initial teacher training opportunities. The Alliance had shown a willingness to work with Graham. Was this something that the school would be interested in? 
Action: TS to contact Childhaven to express an interest in teacher training.

	59/15
	Date of next meeting.
To be confirmed.


	60/15
	Confidential.

HM wished to discuss a staffing matter with Governors. Details are contained in a confidential minute not for public distribution.




